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Consolidation Review Task Force – Organization and Operations Committee 
Meeting Minutes
February 26, 2014
9:00 a.m.
Location:  Conference Room A, Suite 425, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street,
In attendance: Elaine Brown (Chair), Kerri Stewart, Bill Mason, Tom Taylor, 
Also: Steve Rohan, Wyman Duggan
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees

Meeting Convened:  9:10 a.m.
Chairwoman Brown called the meeting to order and the attendees introduced themselves for the record. Ms. Brown stated that she and Vice Chair Stewart had met on Monday to begin crafting some proposed recommendations for the committee to consider. Next week Sam Mousa, Betty Holzendorf, Steve Rohan and Kerri Stewart, all former City employees, will act as a panel to react to a set of questions from the committee about issues the group has studied to date. Steve Rohan suggested that the committee categorize its recommendations into several groups – proposed Charter changes, proposed Ordinance Code changes, proposed administrative policy changes, etc.
Special taxing districts
Guy Anderson reported that the straw ballot on creating an independent library district will be on the ballot in August and that Senator Audrey Gibson’s J-bill on the subject provides that if the straw ballot passes then a binding referendum would be placed on the City election ballot in March of 2015. Steve Rohan felt that holding a referendum without active campaigns being waged on both sides of whatever issue is problematic because without full information and pros and cons being publicized and argued for both sides of the issue, the public doesn’t get a full sense of what’s at stake and can’t make an informed decision. The committee doesn’t plan to make a recommendation on taxing districts but will make mention of the library district proposal to give context to the issue for historical purposes.
Public health issues
Chairwoman Brown advocated for a recommendation that would urge creation of some kind of formula for indigent care and public health funding that would be empirically based and not so subject to the vagaries of the annual budget process. Bill Mason offered to provide several “best practice” models from other communities that have done a better job of funding public health. Steve Rohan advocated for a recommendation urging the creation of a study commission to determine what the City’s legal obligations are with regard to indigent care and public health and whether they are being met currently, and to consider what the City should be doing in this area (moral obligation). Wyman Duggan felt the Task Force should focus on the public need for indigent health care and how to fund it and not to focus on the financial viability of UF Health, which needs to make its own decisions based on its own business needs that are not the City’s responsibility. Steve Rohan cautioned that if UF Health pulls out of Jacksonville and turns the hospital back over to the City, then the legal and moral obligations, whatever they may be, fall back on the City and we need to have someone explore what that may mean.
Damian Cook noted that another public health-related discussion has dealt with the Duval County Health Department and its unusual relationship with City government. Chairwoman Brown suggested that this issue also be recommended for assignment to the study commission recommended earlier.

On the subject of on-site clinics as a medical home for City employees, Mr. Duggan recounted the proposal made by his Charter Revision Commission for the creation of a system of third-party health clinics to provide primary health care services to City employees and their dependents that would be separate from the group health insurance system. The doctors would be hired by the vendor and the model incentivizes preventive care and less referral of patients to specialists and no involvement of insurance companies so costs can be reduced. The third party vendor makes its money via a per-employee management fee. The incentive for employees is free care at the City clinics rather than paying co-pays, deductibles and prescription costs, all of which would be free to the employee. Kerri Stewart said that the City looked at this concept after Mr. Duggan’s Charter Revision Commission made its report and there is a full-blown analysis, including cost data, in the City’s files. The primary stumbling block was adamant opposition by the police and fire unions who feared that their members’ medical records would be accessed by the City, which makes the call on disability claims for police officers and firefighters, especially relating to heart and lung disease and hypertension. Without the 3,500 police and fire employees and their dependents the system probably didn’t make financial sense so didn’t go anywhere at the time. 
The committee discussed whether the system might work financially if the City, School Board and independent authorities all pooled their employees even if the police and fire unions opted out. The committee felt the shared services model with incentives to participate rather than mandatory consolidation is the best argument to make. Kerri Stewart noted that health insurance is a negotiable issue under collective bargaining, but if this proposed clinic system was separate and apart from the standard employee health insurance then the City should be able to implement it without that complication. 
The committee will recommend that the Task Force recommend that the City implement the on-site employee health clinic concept and encourage membership by the School Board and independent authorities. The committee will also recommend that a future task force be created to evaluate how this employee health clinic system could be leveraged to deal with provision of indigent care services in a manner less costly than use of the UF Health emergency room as a provider of primary care for indigents.
Internal service charges
Steve Rohan presented his draft recommendation on Office of General Counsel internal service charges advocated for doing away with those charges for OGC services and funding the office directly from the General Fund. Attorneys would still track their time by client, but no billing would take place; regulation of the overuse of legal services would be a matter of proper management, not of hourly billing rates and accounting transactions. 
Kerri Stewart reported on her meeting with City Chief Information Officer Usha Mohan about ITD’s new direct billing system that will charge the actual cost for the item or service being provided, but without the addition of an overhead cost allocation for the department’s management and administrative costs.  That system should make service costs more transparent and more comparable to private sector provider costs.
Steve Rohan reported on comments by Cynthia Austin at last week’s Governance and Mission Committee meeting regarding the City’s failure to have a strategic plan and hoped that the Organization and Operations Committee would be prepared to comment on that idea. Bill Mason reported that Task Force Member Jim Rinaman discussed that idea with a committee at the Chamber of Commerce yesterday and it was poorly received; members felt that it wasn’t practical and would excessively tie the hands of a strong mayor.

Borrowing and capital improvement programming
Damian Cook said that the committee had discussed at a previous meeting the idea of recommending that the Charter be amended to require that some particular person be put in charge of the Capital Improvement Program (CIP), whose task would be to ensure that listed projects are funded and pursued so that they don’t fall by the wayside and to produce periodic progress reports. Steve Rohan felt like the City Council currently has the power to request any information or update it wants and the administration will almost always comply with those requests. Wyman Duggan felt that a periodic reporting requirement might be justified but should be in the Ordinance Code rather than in the Charter. Kerri Stewart suggested that the CIP progress report be made a part of, or coordinated with, the publication of the annual debt affordability model by the Finance Department. Others felt a quarterly report to the Finance Committee with copies to all council members would be more timely and useful to Council members and the general public. Steve Rohan cautioned against creating extra work for the administration to no, or very little, useful purpose. Damian Cook noted the usefulness of such a report to the general public if it was made easily accessible via the City’s web site. Elaine Brown recommended the Florida Department of Transportation’s project reporting system as a model for consideration.
Budget issues
Damian Cook reminded the group of discussion at a prior meeting of the idea of requiring the Police and Fire Pension Fund to establish its annual assumed rate of return on its investments in March of each year to facilitate the City’s budget preparation process. The group felt that this was already being done and did not merit a recommendation.
Mr. Cook raised the issue of whether the administration’s budget priority setting should take place in the Mayor’s Budget Review Committee or in a more accessible public forum. Kerri Stewart stated that the MBRC is a public forum with noticed meetings and the public is welcome to attend. Mr. Rohan noted that the MBRC is not a body provided for in the Charter or Ordinance Code but exists by executive action. He stated that in recent years the MBRC is no longer a part of the budget process to the degree it once was; the draft budget now is prepared by the Budget Office and the final call on what is and is not included is made by the Mayor’s personal staff, not by MBRC.  He noted the separation of powers between the executive and legislative branches and the difficulty of the council passing an ordinance to force the mayor to produce the sort of budget he doesn’t want to produce. The current situation is more of a personality issue than a structure issue and isn’t amenable to a legislative or structural solution.
Quality workforce issues
Steve Rohan reported on a conversation in the Governance and Mission Committee on civil service and personnel management. He said that in his experience, every new mayoral administration comes into office thinking that the civil service system is cumbersome and overprotective of marginal employees and would prefer a private sector model where employees can largely be discharged at will, which he believes is a result of preferring to take the “easy way out” and not engage in the proper system of progressive discipline. Damian Cook said that the Governance and Mission Committee is confining itself to issues regarding the codification of position qualifications for department heads and division chiefs and is leaving other employment issues to this committee for consideration.
Next meeting
The committee discussed the panel for next week’s meeting and the process of grouping recommendations into categories requiring Charter changes, Ordinance changes, administrative policy changes, or other action.  Mr. Cook will send out a packet of information before next week’s meeting with drafts of proposed recommendations and a listing of issues that have not yet been addressed or finalized.
Meeting Adjourned:  11:44 a.m.
Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research 

    2.27.14   Posted 5:00 p.m.
Tapes:
Organization-Operations-Budget Committee meeting – LSD  
   2.27.14
4

